
Dr Jo Saxton at Confederation of
School Trusts’ annual conference

Introduction
Good morning and thank you to Leora and CST for inviting me to join you
today. I welcome the opportunity to join your discussion about what it means
to be truly civic in 2022.

The idea that citizens should be actively engaged in public life is not a new
one; in fact, it is an ancient one. It’s something I once lectured about,
before I left academia for school leadership.

The debate, in the ancient and then Renaissance times, centred on the
relative merits of living a public life, negotium, or one of leisure, otium.
Public life or leisure. It was not a clear cut matter for the Romans. But by
the 15th century the importance of civic involvement was the theme which
united many of the otherwise fractured thinkers. By 16th century there was
acceptance that, for those in positions of leadership, negotium linked
directly to the moral duty to provide education.

When I look around this room, I see negotium alive and well. Amongst the
familiar faces, so many of you have played a pivotal role in helping me
improve the troubled schools I took on when, like you, I was an academy Trust
leader. Your unquestioning support is one of many examples of how, as a
sector, you bring to life the power of civic service.

Today, I stand before you with a different civic responsibility; that of
a regulator. Specifically, at present, I’m in the extraordinary – (and as one
dinner companion last night said, unenviable) position of overseeing the
first summer exam series that has been held for three years. This series
could not have happened without collective, civic commitment.

From you helping DfE and Ofqual know what it is students would need, to
preparing your students, explaining to parents what is and is not reasonable;
to finding invigilators against the odds and juggling contingencies. I want
to take this opportunity to thank all of you for the vital role you have
played in what has been a very difficult couple of years.

It’s only when you think about the scale of the exam system that you realise
what a feat it is. Almost 5,000 schools and colleges are involved in
administering GCSE, AS and A level examinations in the summer series, with
more than 16 million GCSE, AS and A level scripts likely to be completed and
marked this summer and 5.7 million grades awarded to over a million students.
These are extraordinary numbers when you pause to think about them. And as of
today, some 1,500 papers and vocational assessments have been sat right
across the country, with 7 school days left until the end of this year’s
series.
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In leading schools it is very clear that the role of Trust leader is to serve
the community – this will be second nature to you, and indeed it is what we
sign up to when signing our funding agreements – to advance education in the
public benefit, and ensure that the school is at the heart of its community
and promotes community cohesion.

In becoming the Chief Regulator, that flame of civic leadership that burns
inside us as school leaders, is very much alive and well for me today and I
have very deliberately carried over that same purpose into everything that we
do at Ofqual.

I’ve been explicit, that, on my watch, all of Ofqual’s statutory powers,
resources and focus, will be to regulate in the interests of students of all
ages and apprentices. Students will be our true north, our compass.

Ofqual’s civic role
Last summer, when I was preparing to start this role, I went back to read the
parliamentary debate that preceded Ofqual being formed.

It was clear there, that an entity to ‘be the guardian of standards’ and a
‘champion of fairness’ was sought.

One that would prevent ministers from meddling in qualification outcomes; one
that could have a role in the efficiency of the market, and one that would
hold exam boards to account should they fail to act in accordance with key
principles and rules.

These are aspirations I want to live up to.

Why regulation matters
You are, I know, in midst of a live debate about regulation – and how to
ensure that provisions to prevent harms do not undo the freedoms that allow
you to do good.

Regulation is needed where forces, or a market, do not – by themselves – act
in the wider public interest. We’re all feeling this in respect of energy and
fuel pricing at the moment. To quote the great Malcom Sparrow, what
regulators choose to do, and how they choose to do it, greatly affects the
quality of life in a democracy’. At its best, regulation ensures we are safe
as we fly for a summer holiday and gives us confidence to receive our covid
vaccines.

A regulator’s civic function, or its role in a democracy, is to act when
power imbalances prevent some citizens from being treated fairly. In the
context of qualifications, I see this as the socio-economically
disadvantaged. For example, to ensure that no one is disadvantaged by maths
questions that rely on knowledge of the layout of a theatre, nor French
questions depending on understanding the etiquette of a skiing holiday.
Qualifications must be open to all to take because the recognition they
provide gives a passport to further opportunities.



The sum total of all of this is that the qualifications system has to work
first and foremost in the interests of students and apprentices, not the
market. Some individual students may think it’s a good thing for their
qualification to be a little bit easier, but it’s not collectively in their
interest. It’s in a student’s or apprentice’s interest that the piece of
paper they receive counts for something and means something. It’s in the
collective interest that standards are maintained and it’s in the collective
interest that society believes those standards are maintained.

Listening tour
One of the greatest risks for regulators is to fail to be in touch with, or
to lose touch with, those on whose behalf one has powers in the first place.
Ivory towers with regulators becoming increasingly remote from the action on
the ground is dangerous territory and flies in the face of civic duty.

I am determined not to fall into that trap. And this is one of the drivers
behind the extensive programme of visits to schools, colleges and providers
that I embarked on in the new year. Thank you to those of you here today who
have hosted me.

I wanted to hear directly from those pursuing qualifications, and those
striving to deliver them under the most challenging of circumstances; what
were they experiencing, and what else Ofqual could be doing to help them?

Since last autumn, I have met with over 300 school leaders as well as
students from Blackpool to Sedgefield to Plymouth, and these sessions have
been absolutely invaluable.

I have learned that students really, really want to do exams. That, much as
they love and respect their teachers, they don’t want ‘COVID grades’, and
moreover, they want to prove themselves in what they consider to be a fairer
means of assessment – answering the same questions as their peers, at the
same time, in the same way, and marked by impartial adults.

But I also learned that too many students didn’t know anyone apart from their
teachers who had done exams. So, we created a series of films of those who
had been talking about what to expect.

It’s also clear how much students like exam aids and formulae sheets; they
have spoken of these ‘taking the stress off their shoulders’ to me; whereas
they have found the idea of advance information great but the reality of
navigating it just another thing to think about.

Above all, most of the many students I have spoken to, just want to be taught
consistently by their own trusted teachers. They’ve welcomed the spacing of
this summer series to give them more time to be with you and prepare between
sessions.

It’s also become clear to me that there is a huge appetite amongst the
profession to even better understand assessment and awarding disciplines. One
leader in Bristol said that whilst the workload of the 2020 and 2021



arrangements was horrendous, her staff also talked about it as some of the
best continuing professional development they’d experienced. Leaning into
this interest, we have started a series of podcasts; the first of which on
marking and grading is out now.

Marking and grading in summer 2022

Overarchingly, I’ve seen at first hand that you have all had greater COVID-
related disruption in 2022 than at any point in the pandemic to date. And
that it is your current Year 10s and 12s who are most anxious, whose
attendance remains a great concern and that to think the impact of the
pandemic is measured only on the 22 weeks or 109 days of mainstream school
closure is to completely miss the point of how deep and wide the actual
impacts of the pandemic are upon education and lives. I am absolutely making
sure to share this with policy makers and Ministers, at every opportunity I
get.

So invaluable are the insights gained from these visits, that I intend to
keep doing them regularly; for as long as I serve as Chief Regulator. On my
watch, Ofqual will continue to listen, and as far as we possibly can, will
adapt so that we are genuinely meeting our civic duty and not inadvertently
drift away from it.

This year’s arrangements
Leora asked me to cast an eye to the future as part of my session with you
today, and I will do that. Forgive me, though please Leora, for first
touching on the present.

You will be very familiar with the unprecedented package of support in place
for students to make the path back to pre-pandemic arrangements as smooth as
possible. I recognise that there have been real bumps along the road. I
understand the distress that mistakes in papers and advance information will
have caused. But I also hope that the overall effect and additional support
provided is beneficial.

The package itself, ranging from curriculum adaptation through to series
spacing and grading is, in and of itself, a small case study in balancing the
interests of individual students with that of wider society, so that the
individuals get an appropriate level of additional support in recognition of
what everyone has been through, without the ultimate qualifications they
receive being devalued to the extent that they could not serve for the
progression and employment purposes they are actually needed for.

Many of you serve cohorts and communities who continue to feel the impact of
this pandemic, and I recognise that there are some for whom, at an individual
level, the package does not go far enough. But what taking steps to get back
to normality remains the right, and civic, thing to do, because of the common
currency doing so provides.
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Grading, marking and comparable outcomes
As we move through the exam season, your thinking will naturally start
turning to results days in August. I’ve mentioned some of the adaptations
made to different subjects: what is universal to all will be the approach to
grading.

We want to return to pre-pandemic grading, not least because this is best
understood by the many users of qualifications. But I have made no secret of
the fact that fairness to students is at the heart of our decision making,
and I don’t think it would be fair to return to pre-pandemic standards in one
fell swoop.

As such, grading this year will make sense for this year’s students. Results
will reflect a staging post between 2019 and 2021. Ofqual is asking the exam
boards to set grade boundaries to reflect the pandemic context; to avoid
disadvantaging some students who might otherwise just miss out on a higher
grade.

I must be clear; whilst these will be the most generously graded exams ever;
nevertheless the approach means that overall, 2022 results are likely to be
higher than in 2019, when summer grades were last determined by exams, but
lower than we saw in 2021. This means that your schools are highly likely to
find their results are lower than in 2021 when exams did not go ahead.
Schools that get higher results than in 2021 will be few and far between, if
any.

Another thing I want to make absolutely clear, is that there is no quota of
students of students that get a particular grade. This is a persistent and
troubling myth about grading, and about comparable outcomes, and I would like
your support in helping quash it when you hear others suggest that is the
case.

It is simply wrong: grades are not decided in advance. As in any other year,
grade boundaries will be set at a national level, and only after students
have taken their exams, and only after their papers have been marked.
Comparable outcomes does not limit anyone – its role is to ensure that the
essence of a grade is comparable from one year to the next, and has the same
meaning between subjects, and so importantly in our national context –
between Boards.

If any of you would like to know more about how marking and grading will work
this summer, and about what comparable outcomes does and does not do, I do
recommend listening to the podcast with Laura McInerney, that I mentioned
earlier and can be found on Ofqual’s YouTube channel.

2023
Whilst we have many milestones still to pass through for 2022, arrangements
for 2023 are on my mind, and I know from my visits that they are on the minds
of many of you too.



Recently we confirmed that the adjustments made to non-exam assessment,
fieldwork and practical science in 2022 to respond to the public health
measures in place at that time, are now no longer needed given that measures
have now been removed.

This is not because we don’t realise the extent of disruption; it’s because
we believe so passionately that students have a right to the richest,
roundest curriculum and education possible.

We also wanted to give you enough notice to plan your next academic year, and
to use the time you have left of this one to plan. In terms of the other
adaptations in place this year, advance information, exam aids and series
spacing, you have my commitment to get you clarity as early as I can in the
new academic year.

Why can’t I give that to you today? Because I need to be able to understand
what the path of the pandemic is, to return results safely this summer and to
fully assess the impact of the advance information and aids.

Critically, I need to continue to hear from year 10s and 12s about their
experiences and what they will consider to be fair.

What I can confirm, is that my plan is very much to get back to pre-pandemic
grading. This is for a host of student focused and civic minded reasons.

Pre-pandemic, for almost all qualifications, there were banks of exemplar
works for students and teachers to refer to. This makes giving predictions
for admission to the next stage of education or life so much easier, and so
much more accurate.

It means that is far easier for teachers to work out what advice to give
students on how to improve. And because there are no quotas of grades;
because there is no outcomes bell-curve imposed to determine results before
qualifications are sat; this is, therefore, the fairest way to work.

Thanks to the National Reference Test, you can rest assured that when
underlying student performance increases, or decreases in English and maths,
we can – as regulator – instruct Boards to alter grade boundaries
accordingly, so that results appropriately serve cohorts over time, because
we have a reliable measure, comparable over 6 years now, to refer to.

The future
So, what does the future hold?

In our recently launched corporate plan, we set out our big four priorities
for the next few years, including how Ofqual will shape the future of the
qualifications landscape.

I’ve said before that it’s a case of when, not if, we move further towards
online assessment. We know the future will change but we cannot throw the
baby out with the bathwater. I can tell you now that handwriting is here to



stay! Ofqual needs to make sure that any changes to the system are done
right, have students’ and apprentices’ interests uppermost, and are supported
by you.

When we published our plan in May, it was the focus on the possibility of
online GCSEs and A Levels that really caught people’s attention. We have
developed a Technology in Assessment Programme and through this programme
we’ll consider approaches to the regulation of innovative practices and
technology.

We will make sure these promote valid and efficient assessment and are
implemented safely in the interests of students.

This programme includes a number of exploratory research projects such as
adaptive testing, remote invigilation and perceptions of technology in
assessment.

The first step, though, is to undertake an assessment of what the sector
needs, together with DfE, in terms of infrastructure to make use of digital
technology in national qualifications so that access would be equal and fair.

As regulator my job is to take an evidence led approach, and not an
ideological one. Accordingly, our primary focus will be on research, analysis
and engagement to assess the different approaches that can be taken to
digitise assessment, what the risks and opportunities are specifically in
relation to validity and good assessment practice. And then how our
regulations will need to evolve to ensure we continue to protect students.

What else do we see for the future of qualifications? There’s an interesting
question too about grading scales. In the context of the review of
qualifications at L3, we have asked, as you know, for views on grading
scales. How many different grading scales does a society need? Would it be
easier for all to understand if there was a limited range of grade scales
and, perhaps, to have some common principles? Where, for example, a grading
scale uses numbers, the highest number is always used for the highest grade?
I also want to make the register of qualifications which we publish
interactive, so it’s easier for you to be confident about differences between
them and make decisions informed by fact not myth and rumour. I’d like to
keep the series spacing required by the pandemic, because it means students
have more time with you in school or college.

Conclusion
The last three years have been a time of great turbulence for us all, and
whilst the pandemic has clearly cast a long shadow, we are now moving back
towards a sense of normality. But despite all the challenges, and all the
changes that have had to be thought through and brought in and implemented by
you on the front line, one constant is our theme today of civic life and
civic duty.

That is a golden thread that binds all of us here today, and is something
that I commit to you, will be Ofqual’s calling card for years to come.



Thank you.


